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Tuesday, 16 August, 2022
Dear Mr Miles,
Planning Appeal   APP/Y3615/W/22/3300200

Planning Application   20/P/00825 Urnfield, Downside Road, Guildford, GU4 8PH
We write on behalf of the Merrow Residents’ Association (MRA), as we have done at every previous stage of the Urnfield planning process. We represent the residents of Merrow and amongst other activities are deeply involved in the protection of the local Merrow Downs, and its important long term recreational use in sympathetic and sustainable ways. We are also equally supportive of sporting recreational facilities, if sited in appropriate locations, of which there are many in and around Guildford.

Merrow is the Guildford Village immediately to the north of the Urnfield sports ground and an understanding of the positioning and context of this site is absolutely key to any assessment of the viability of the planning proposal.  Urnfield is situated at the top of Merrow Downs, in a slight dell, surrounded by trees on the North and East. The land to the North, beyond the trees, then runs down across Merrow Downs and into Merrow village.  Urnfield is currently invisible on the Downs or in the Village.  Under the planning application currently under appeal, proposed lighting columns would project 4-6 m above the horizon (see photographs in the LVIA, especially ‘rbmp photometric report, Appendix, Page 9 of 14’, and associated images) and be visible across Merrow Downs, across Merrow and for many miles more, across to Woking and potentially London – both of which are visible in the reverse direction from the Downs. The light impact on the horizon in this area of dark skies should be in itself sufficient for rejection of this Appeal, as it was at the GBC Planning Committee meeting.

Much has already been written on this planning application – and has now been added to for the purposes of this appeal. Put simply, in our view nothing new of any substance has been added to the original application that was previously rejected. Indeed further investigation and study of the proposal, and now of the appeal documentation, reinforces the grounds for rejection. The arguments against this type of development in the sensitive, prominent and highly visible location are highlighted as being ever more inappropriate.  We will summarise our objections briefly – as we seek only to focus on the impact of the key issues within the appeal. We plan to attend the appeal hearing and be available to speak and to answer queries and clarifications required by the Inspector.

- AONB : Appellants Appeal, Statement of Case, 3.6 - Policy P1 of the Guildford Local Plan (2019) sets out that the Surrey Hills Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (‘the AONB’), will be conserved and enhanced to maximise its special landscape qualities and scenic beauty. The policy goes on to set out that, in accordance with the NPPF, great weight will be given to the conservation and enhancement of the natural beauty of the AONB (paragraph 175, NPPF) and development proposals must have regard to protecting its setting. The policy also refers to development proposal being assessed against the provisions of the current Surrey Hills AONB Management Plan. We have recently re-reviewed the comments made by the Surrey Hills AONB Planning Advisor and are struck by the force of their arguments and the strength of the objections they raise since they are the guardians of the Surrey Hills. 

The Appellants Appeal, Statement of Case, sets out, in paras 3.7 – 3.12, arguments that impute incremental reductions in the damage inflicted on the 3.6 Policy. But absolute damage is still done. The conclusions in 3.13/14 are fallacious.  Damage is done mainly to the AONB when the floodlights are on; rather than when they are off. This may not be 24/7, but it will have impact on wildlife both in the area and also the surrounding area when they are on.  Floodlights have been reduced in height by 2m, to 13m (though not to the 11m height quoted by the Appellant at Priorsfield). This is still substantially above the horizon, as clearly shown in the LVIA own photomontages.  However much the lighting impact is argued to be mitigated, the power of the lighting is as demanded by Sport England, and is bright. It will be visible over wide distances. Impacts may be felt primarily within the local area of the AONB, but cannot be discounted for this reason.  These are the impacts that we are assessing.  We are not concerned by the 90 – 95% of the AONB not impacted – but by the 5-10% that is. Under this line of reasoning any impact on the edge of the AONB might be ignored – and the AONB be progressively nibbled away on this implied de minimis rule. This is not the planning intent.

- Planning balance : The Appellants argue that the planning committee members did not give sufficient weight to NPPF paragraphs 93 and 95(a) and policies CF4 and R6 of the Saved Local Plan. They lean much more towards the case officer’s analysis and conclusion – which found that damage to the AONB would be justified by the benefits from enhanced sports facilities for the schools and local community.  These benefits are marginal – mainly a single floodlit hockey pitch. We would argue that even with a heavy weighting, Urnfield is not a suitable location for a floodlit hockey pitch and actually the overall benefit is minimal. A simpler, non-floodlit solution would deliver most of the benefit sought by the schools. If the floodlighting requirements are so pressing, they should be exploring other options and other sites more deeply. They have already decided not to expand the sporting facilities initially proposed on the school site. They already typically have more facilities than the peer group that they cite.  Other similar schools with sports fields in less sensitive areas do not have all weather hockey pitches or offer hockey as an option. Even adding extra weight to the policies to support school and community sports facilities does not over balance the extremely strong arguments in favour of preserving and protecting the AONB.
In conclusion, we do not challenge that the addition of a single hockey pitch, with other facilities, would be convenient for the schools. This is set out extensively within the Appeal statement. It is simply that it is unfortunate that they are persisting to seek to overdevelop the Urnfield site, which is within an AONB and Greenbelt, and change what is currently a relatively modest and concealed site into a larger, busier and highly prominent site. This is the wrong place for such a large scheme. Hockey lighting intensity is very high and is wrong in this location, both for the natural habitat and for the neighbourhood – yet this remains a core and fundamental requirement within the Appeal.  Other options are available and should have been pursued. This Appeal should be rejected.

Yours sincerely

Andrew Strawson
Chairman 
Merrow Residents’ Association 
cc.  Paul Sherman
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